The University Faculty met in the Assembly Room of Lafferty Hall Monday, January 14, at 4:00 p.m. President Donovan presided. Members absent were Merl Baker, Frank G. Dickey\*, J. P. Hammond, L. C. Pendley, Frank D. Peterson, H. A. Romanowitz, A. E. Slesser, T. B. Stroup, Lawrence Thompson\*, and Frank J. Welch.

The minutes of December 10 were read and approved.

The Secretary of the Faculty presented resolutions on Mr. D. H. Peak, who died December 10, 1951, and Associate Dean Horlacher presented resolutions on Professor E. J. Wilford, who died January 4, 1952. The University Faculty approved these resolutions and ordered that they be spread upon the minutes and copies sent to the respective families. The resolutions are as follows:

David Howard Peak was born at Bedford, Kentucky, on May 27, 1871, and died at Lexington Kentucky, on December 10, 1951. He was the son of the late William Francis and Margaret Millett Peak. He was educated in the public schools of Bedford and Carrollton; attended Hanover College 1891-1894, and received a B.S. degree there; attended Louisville Law School 1896-1897, and received an LL.B. degree there; and, was awarded an A.M. degree at Hanover College in 1904.

Mr. Peak taught school in Trimble County and was Principal of schools in Carrollton in 1896. He was editor and publisher of THE TRIMBLE DEMOCRAT from 1901 to 1916, was cashier of the Bedford Loan & Deposit Bank from 1902 to 1911, and was president of the Bedford Loan & Deposit Bank from 1911 until his death in 1951.

Mr. Peak practiced law at Bedford from 1911 to 1916, and was elected to the State Senate in 1916. He represented the 21st District in the Senate from 1916 to 1920.

Mr. Peak was appointed Business Agent of the University of Kentucky on July 19, 1916, and served in this capacity until his change of work assignment on June 30, 1941. He was appointed Secretary of the Board of Trustees of the University of Kentucky on April 29, 1932, and served in this capacity until June 30, 1941. He was kind and gentle, and his friendliness made him many warm and steadfast friends and admirers. His unselfish devotion to duty permeated his life, and for a period of thirty-five years he served well, the University of Kentucky.

Mr. Peak married Miss Kate Amanda Ingels, who still resides at their home at 336 Linden Walk in Lexington. He was a member of the Methodist Church south of Bedford, Kentucky, a member of the Middle West Association of Colleges and University Business Officers, Lexing ton Rotary Club, Phi Gamma Delta, Blue Lodge F.& AM, I.0.0.F., and I.0.R.M.

Mr. Peak was widely known throughout the southern and middle west associations of college and university business officers and was beloved by the members. In his death the University has lost a conscientious public servant and a loyal friend.

Be it therefore RESOLVED that this memorial be spread upon the Minutes Book of the University of Kentucky Faculty and a copy be sent to his beloved wife.

Edward James Wilford died January 4, 1952. In his passing the University of Kentucky lost an able and well-loved teacher who had served in devoted faithfulness through many years. Mr. Wilford entered the service of the University as instructor in animal husbandry on June 18, 1918. He was immediately put in charge of building a meats laboratory and starting a meats course, the first such course to be taught at the University of Kentucky and one of the first in the nation. A year later he was given charge also of the teaching and research work with swine, in which work he gave considerable attention to the problems of use of pasture by swine. Since 1940 he has served as Professor of Animal Husbandry, and in charge of Meats Laboratory and Assistant in Animal Husbandry in the Experiment Station.

Professor Wilford was an inspiring teacher in combining the scientific and practical aspects of meats instruction, building in his students a lasting respect for his honesty and integrity, his insistence on doing a thorough job in whatever was attempted. His basic course in meats was always in great demand by students. He was a member of Alpha Gamma Rho fraternity, and for a time served as faculty advisor of the fraternity.

His judgment was sought in national circles on problems connected with meats work, and he was active in the Meats Section of the American Society of Animal Production. During the past few years the meats division of the College of Agriculture and Home Economics, under his leadership, designed and equipped a new meats laboratory which in facilities for both teaching and research ranks among the best on the college campuses of the country.

Professor Wilford wrote or collaborated on twenty-one papers, bulletins, and circulars during his thirty-three years at the University of Kentucky, including two Agricultural Experiment Station bulletins in process of publication at the time of his death. These bulletins report the results of a seven-year study of distillers' dried solubles as a protein supplement for growing and fattening hogs in drylot, and an exhaustive study of comparative carcass characteristics of Kentucky spring lambs and western fed lambs. The latter especially will undoubtedly prove to be the definitive work in its field.

To the lasting honor of Professor Wilford it may be said that those who had known him long, who had worked with him over the years, were greatly devoted to him. His were the qualities of faithfulness, integrity, and friendliness which wear well. He lived by the Golden Rule and through his devoted service to his church encouraged others to do likewise.

Friends and associates of Professor Wilford at the University of Kentucky sorrow deeply at his passing, and extend their sympathy to his family.

It was recommended by the Rules Committee and approved by the University Faculty:

That the rule, "Credit in Military Science for Veterans of World War II", page 23, Rules of the University Faculty, be modified to read as follows:

Credit in the required two years' elementary course in military or air science may be given for three months' service in the U.S. or allied military, naval, or air force. Candidates for such credit, if veterans, should submit duly authenticated copies of their honorable discharge papers to the University Registrar; if military personnel, proof of position in good standing should be submitted to the University Registrar. This credit will not necessarily admit the student to advanced military or air science.

The present rule reads:

Credit in the required two years' elementary course in military science may be given for three months' service in the U.S. or allied military or naval forces. Candidates for such credit should submit duly authenticated copies of their discharge papers to the Registrar's Office.

Associate Dean Horlacher presented recommendations concerning new courses from the College of Agriculture and Home Economics, which were approved, as follows:

## New Courses

Forestry 115, Wood Conditioning. (3) I, S

The methods and principles involved in seasoning, changes in physical properties, and preservation of wood. Frerequisite: Forestry 1 or 2.

Home Econ. 28. Clothing and Pattern Designing. (3)

Development of foundation pattern, flat pattern designing, alteration. Application of design principles to garment.

Lecture, one hour; laboratory, four hours. Prerequisite: H.E.27

Acting Dean W. L. Matthews, Jr. presented for the College of Law a new course which the University Faculty approved, as follows:

## Course to be added:

Law 195. International Legislation (Seminar) (2 sem.hrs.)

A seminar course for second and third year law students on the development and codification of international law. History of codification; promotion of codification under League of Nations and United Nations; international law and war criminal trials; genocide pact; Universal Declaration and Covenant of Human Rights and other similar topics.

Political Science 150, International Law, recommended as prerequisite.

In the absence of Dean Dickey, Dr. H. P. Adams presented for the College of Education a recommendation for the following course change, which was approved:

At its meeting on Monday afternoon, January 7, the faculty of the College of Education voted to recommend to the University Faculty that the title for Education Ill be changed from "Remedial Reading in the Secondary School" to "The Teaching of Reading in the Junior and Senior High School." The course description should be changed to read as follows: A study of major factors in the teaching of reading at the junior and senior high school levels. Materials and testing procedures are included.

Dean Kirwan presented for the Committee on Student Organizations a recommendation for approval of a Psychology Club, open only to students in the Department of Psychology. This organization was authorized by vote of the University Faculty.

Dean Kirwan also presented, with the Committee's approval, a petition for recognition of a Student Action Society, whose purpose, "shall be to discover and to discourage illegal practices, adjacent to or near places which students may frequent, that affect the moral welfare of the students of the University of Kentucky." A motion to approve the organization was made and seconded but when put to vote was defeated. After discussing the petition at length, the University Faculty adopted the following resolution:

BE IT RESOLVED that the University Faculty approves the objectives inherent in the request for approval from the Student Action Society, but it cannot at this time approve this group, because of the technique that has been used in furthering its objectives.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the tenor of this resolution be called to the attention of the group and anyone else who is interested.

President Donovan stated that he had recently attended a meeting of the Executive Committee of the Association of Land Grant Colleges. Matters discussed included possible Congressional action affecting veterans. One proposal would extend the present G. I. Bill to cover veterans of the Korean War. Another would provide for payment to veterans of an amount not less than \$800 and not more than \$1200 for an academic year. The veteran would then decide where he wants to go to college and would pay his fees on the same basis as any other student.

The Faculty adjourned.

R. L. Tuthill Secretary